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DRAFT MINUTES

1.
Call to Order
The meeting was called to order at 12:10 pm. Members were welcomed to the MAUT Fall General Meeting, reminded to sign the attendance record, and state their names and departments prior to questions and comments.  
2. Adoption of the Agenda


Members reviewed the Agenda. M. Hartman moved to include a discussion on the events of November 10th at McGill with respect to the current collegiality / association model at the University. Seconded by R. Sieber.  B. Reed moved that a discussion on the events of November 10th should be viewed as only one symptom of the serious difficulties and tension among the members of the McGill community. Seconded by F. Wallis. Approved. With these changes, the Agenda was adopted unanimously.

3.
Minutes of the April 15, 2011 Spring General Membership Meeting

The membership reviewed the Minutes of the April 15, 2011 Spring General Membership Meeting. There were no objections. The Minutes were adopted. 
In the final count, 158 attendees signed in. The seating capacity was 160 and many guests were standing. Of the 158, 20 were retired members, 3 were guests and 135 were full members. 126 voting slips were handed out to full members, therefore quorum [for General Membership Meetings is 100] was achieved. 
4. President’s Report (John Galaty)

· Recent Events 

Reference was made to resolutions, passed by the MAUT Council on October 12th, 2011, which were previously circulated to academics at McGill and are copied below.

MAUT RESOLUTION #1 FOLLOWING Council meeting on October 12, 2011
WHEREAS members of the academic staff are facing a significantly increased burden of work because of the ongoing MUNACA strike;
WHEREAS members of the academic staff are facing direct impacts of the strike upon teaching and research as well as promotions and tenure;
WHEREAS members of the academic staff share with MUNACA concerns about the administration’s handling of pensions and benefits;
WHEREAS both sides to the dispute appear to have taken steps that threaten to protract the strike;

BE IT RESOLVED that the McGill Association of University Teachers Council urges the administration of McGill University and the representatives of MUNACA to take all necessary steps to move toward an early settlement of the strike.    

MAUT RESOLUTION #2 FOLLOWING Council meeting on October 12, 2011

WHEREAS the administration of McGill University has imposed an interpretation of the Policy on the Non-Performance of Academic Duties during a Legal Strike that excludes all possibility of teaching off-campus in exercise of one’s conscience;
 
WHEREAS many members of the McGill Association of University Teachers seek to make alternative teaching arrangements during the strike while respecting the University’s legitimate interest to assure smooth timetabling and to coordinate liability insurance coverage for teaching activity;
 
BE IT RESOLVED that the McGill Association of University Teachers seeks greater collegiality and flexibility in the administration’s implementation of the University Policy on the Non-Performance of Academic Duties during a Legal Strike.
J. Galaty then referred to the resolution from the MAUT Executive sent out on November 14th, 2011 to all academics.

“MAUT members viewed the episode on Thursday evening, when the student occupation of the James Building was followed by the arrival of the Montreal Riot Police, with dismay and regret. We have, of course, received reports from various parties. However, it would be ill advised of MAUT to react to these reports at present. Rather, what is needed first and foremost is an independent and thorough investigation of what transpired so that all the relevant facts are brought to light and a rational assessment can be made. The administration has taken an initial step in that direction with the appointment of Prof. Jutras, Dean of the Faculty of Law, to conduct an inquiry. However, if this inquiry is to command credibility, it should be chaired by an independent party, in particular, someone not in administrative service, and Prof. Jutras should be joined by at least one student representative.

In the meantime, MAUT reiterates its commitment to the right of all members of the community to free speech and peaceful assembly. We urge all who wish to express their views on matters of controversy, such as the present matter of tuition increases, to do so in a way which respects differences of opinion. Finally, we stress that everyone has a right to security of person, be they demonstrators or others. We, the members of the university communities of Montréal, above all should be mindful of this last point.”
Regarding MAUT’s pursuit of its mandate to serve its members’ interests, members and Executive made the following comments:

· MAUT, the Association that represents academics, has come under question for its statements on the MUNACA strike and its effects on the community but also for its statements following the events of November 10th.  

· MAUT’s mandate is to represent academics through a collegial approach with the Administration.  

· MAUT representatives and members have a track record of representing faculty members’ positions on university committees resulting in major decisions concerning salary policy, pensions and benefits. Its representatives are on Senate committees, the CASC and SBAC. The Executive address members’ concerns in regular meetings with the Principal and Provost.  

· MAUT represents members’ interests on parity committees by researching and bringing financial and economic perspectives to decision-making bodies. Members forward information to and serve on committees that feed into the Strategic Reframing Initiative and through the SBAC, to proposed HR changes to Retirees’ benefits. 

· Through MAUT’s perseverance, academics’ problems, addressed by the Grant Management Forum in November 2010, have been followed up by R. Goldstein [V-Principal – R&I R] and A. Caponi [Assistant VP [Financial Services].

· MAUT holds Pre-Senate meetings / information sessions for Senators from the university community. The recent events on November 10th were discussed in the last Pre-Senate meeting where Senators voiced their department’s opinions and positions. 

A discussion followed with these comments: 

· That the events of November 10th should not be taken in isolation, but as symptomatic of the serious difficulties among different stakeholders within the university;

· That in the past years, the Administration has used arguments relating to “safety and security” to alter the sense of community at McGill and implement a top-down control approach such as the overwhelming presence of security guards on campus and the injunctions against MUNACA;

· That as a result of the controlling managerial style of the administration, there is concern that freedom of expression is threatened at the university. Several academics have noted their statements supporting MUNACA members have been called “courageous” and that non-tenured faculty will not speak out for fear of reprisals. These examples indicate a serious breach of confidence between the university administration and the rest of the McGill community;

· That during the November 16th Senate meeting, a request for an independent inquiry on the events of November 10th proposed by several academic and student Senators was not received and that the Dean Jutras Inquiry commissioned by the Administration would proceed;  

· That though the TORs of the Dean Jutras Inquiry are set, submissions from non-administrative academics and students would make its findings more credible; 

· That academics remarked on the inability of the Administration to negotiate satisfactorily with MUNACA and its use of the university listserv to send messages discrediting MUNACA. These situations threaten the social fabric of the University, the credibility of the Administration, and the ability to work together as a community now and when the strike ends;

· That McGill used to be characterized by a bottom-up approach, with a strong sense of community and collegiality between professors, students and support staff, which was the driving force behind proposals that were adopted and supported by the Administration, in contrast to the unilateral, managerial style of the current Administration;

· That MAUT has not been aggressive enough in its interactions with the Administration and its statements concerning the effects of the MUNACA strike.  Academics share concerns such as proposed changes to benefits and pension plans;

· That MAUT should express an urgent need for the strike to end;

· That the McGill community should have a re-entry plan ready for returning clerical staff; 

· That MAUT engage in a dialogue with the Board of Governors, the body to which the Principal is accountable;

· That MAUT Council address these crucial concerns. While some academics indicated they would cancel their membership, others said that in troubled times they need MAUT to play a stronger leadership role; 

· That there is a need for MAUT’s leadership to bring the university back on the right track and restore a sense of belonging to a  community in crisis; 

· That MAUT Council must find a way forward and provide much needed leadership.

R. Janda read a draft motion for discussion to the membership:

McGill has been shocked and destabilized by the intervention of Riot Police on campus on 10 November 2011, who used force in dispersing student and faculty demonstrators and bystanders who had gathered on campus. These events contravene the idea central to the university, that it is a self-governing and autonomous institution. Moreover, these events included acts against the persons of members of the university community that terrified and traumatized them. It is incumbent on the university to provide a safe and secure environment at all times in which teaching, learning and research can take place, and moreover to represent a “home” for those who learn, teach and perform administrative duties on the campus.

BE IT RESOLVED THAT this body [MAUT] finds unacceptable the use of force in the exercise of security or discipline at the university, and regret in the strongest of terms the entry of police on the McGill campus and their use of force;

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that we recognize that the presence of police of any kind, but especially Riot Police, is unacceptable and call on the Administration to develop policies, procedures, and liaison, within their capabilities, to ensure that police will not intervene on McGill space in the future;

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that we express sympathy, compassion and our profound regrets to members of the university community who underwent shock, fright or injury during the recent events, and urge the Administration to provide appropriate services to them. On behalf of the McGill faculty, we apologize for the events in which individuals were caught up, and commit ourselves to creating an environment of tolerance of diverse and dissenting opinions, the exercise of free speech within the classroom, through forms of media communications, and on campus in general, and the right to gather, demonstrate and express opinion as a collectivity.

SUGGESTED MOTION INCLUSION
MAUT deeply regrets the events that took place in and near the James Administration Building on November 10, 2011, rejects the validity of the Dean Jutras Inquiry as presently constituted, and calls for the establishment of an independent inquiry into those events. [Forwarded by R.YATES]

ADDITIONAL IDEAS FOR INCLUSION IN A MOTION (forwarded by Members):

a) that MAUT is appalled at the presence of riot police on campus and the violence that took place; 

b) that an independent investigation is required, conducted by a party external       to McGill. 

c)   that MAUT will not recognize the findings of the investigation carried out by the Dean of Law;

d) that whatever the outcome of the investigation, it should not contribute to the increase of surveillance and security personnel on campus.
Academics voiced their concerns: 

· That the motion is too broad. Referring to the events at Dawson CEGEP and Ēcole Polytechnique, there are times when police need to be called;

· That the motion is too complicated, has too many references to the Riot Police and not enough to other issues;

· That members of the McGill community have a right to demonstrate;

· That the MUNACA strike has implications in the wider sense;

· That, referring to the Jutras Inquiry and the live-streaming of the Senate meeting on November 16th, during which statements urging an independent inquiry were ignored, members questioned whether agency and accountability will be addressed as the Dean conducting the investigation has no legal authority to compel testimony;

· That prior to issuing any statement, MAUT must question how this inquiry will be carried out and stress the need for an outside presence to conduct it; 

· Concerns about whether the inquiry will recommend improved security procedures rather than an increased security/police presence;

· That the events of November 10th are symptoms of a general malaise at the University and that discussions need to take place between the various stakeholders; 

· That MAUT’s mandate is to defend its members and, beginning with this FGM, must commit to taking stronger positions; 

· That MUNACA has been fighting for a fair deal and its members are fighting our  fight;

· That the motion for discussion must include how these situations should have been handled, and what procedures must be in place in order to prevent a recurrence of 10 November; 

· That questions will address how the Administration handled the appointment of Dean Jutras to head this investigation;  

· That the proposed motion is too long, that an ad-hoc committee be commissioned to produce MAUT’s statement. There was a reference to the CAUT document: Policy Statement on Investigations, Tribunals and Policies Initiated by the Employer or Institutional Governing Bodies or Councils; http://www.caut.ca/pages.asp?page=950&lang=1
· That as the Senators’ requests for an independent inquiry were ignored, would MAUT statements or reports also be ignored;

· That the Administration is counting on academics and managers to keep the strike going and MAUT must have sufficient clout so that the Administration will listen; 

· That MAUT should reject the Dean Jutras Inquiry as non-independent. This inquiry is another example of how the Administration has distanced itself from the university community;

· That MAUT could ask CAUT, as an external body, to get involved in conducting an inquiry on the events of 10 November;

· That the Administration is not taking MAUT seriously and that the Executive should explore the possibility of certification with CAUT;

· That the Administration’s current policies have had a detrimental effect on working conditions with respect to academic freedom. The number of Senate representatives has been reduced and MAUT needs to act now;

· That the people in the James Administration, staff and academics, were taken by surprise on 10 November. There was a great deal of confusion.  

P. Glenn moved that MAUT set up an ad-hoc committee charged with formulating a resolution that expresses MAUT’s position on the 10 November events and explores a possible role for CAUT to provide advice or carry out an investigation on the factors behind the 10 November events and its relevance for McGill practices and policies. The MAUT Council is charged with setting up this ad-hoc committee. Seconded by E. Hopmeyer.

There was a friendly motion from the floor that the report of the ad-hoc committee be submitted to Council within a week. 

Discussion:

· That MAUT’s ad-hoc committee must take an active stance against the Jutras Inquiry and call for an independent investigation; 

· That faculty not perform MUNACA employees’ jobs and move for an end to the strike;

· That the FGM membership must agree this day on a short statement to be issued by MAUT and not wait for the report of an ad-hoc committee;

· That MAUT’s ad-hoc committee also address problems with the growth of security on campus;

· That members of a proposed ad-hoc committee should not be “appointed” by MAUT Council but should be nominated this day from the general membership at the FGM.

R. Sieber moved to reject the motion as it currently stands and have the general membership choose committee members to formulate a statement. 

R. Yates proposed a friendly amendment that this ad-hoc committee should have a diversity of membership with regards to gender, seniority, academic areas/faculties, and opinions expressed at the FGM.

The question was called. The motion would be referred to an ad-hoc committee appointed by Council that would produce a report within a period of one week.

P. Glenn quoted from the MAUT Constitution, Article 6, Paragraph 6, that Council appoints all committees. This ad-hoc committee would take all opinions expressed today into account.  The proposed amendment to reject Council’s appointment of the members of the ad-hoc committee was out. The members voted: 69 for; 22 against with 11 abstentions. The motion was carried. 

[Note: MAUT Council received names of candidates for the ad-hoc committee after a request was sent out. Council then voted by ranking the candidates and determined the committee’s composition. It was suggested that the committee be composed of five to seven members. The committee met and presented a resolution to the MAUT Council which was forwarded to all academics at McGill.]

As included in the Minutes of the December 14/11 Council meeting: 
Resolution Prepared by the Ad Hoc Committee on the Events of November 10

MAUT is shocked by the disturbing events of November 10, 2011. We find it abhorrent that riot police came onto campus and that violence ensued.

We question whether these events happened in isolation and believe that this issue requires full transparency and accountability.

We affirm the necessary role in the university for protest and dissent, including critique of the university. These are vital components of freedom of expression. 

Legitimate concerns have been raised about the mandate given to Dean Daniel Jutras to investigate the events of November 10, notably:

 

1.      The terms of reference of the investigation were established by the Principal without consultation with the broader McGill community. 

2.      Responsibility for the investigation was assigned to Dean Jutras. His official position places him in a reporting relationship to senior administrators whose decisions may have increased the likelihood of what happened. Notwithstanding Dean Jutras’ accomplishments and stature, this is likely to reduce the confidence of University members in his report.

3.     The narrowness of Dean Jutras’ mandate, particularly in assessing factors contributing to what unfolded on the day as well as assigning responsibility, may prove to be insufficient to address the range of concerns about and implications of the events.


Therefore, to provide a broader representation of the McGill community and to ensure that the events of November 10 can be interpreted in their relevant broader context, the Ad Hoc Committee on the Events of November 10 recommends that:

1. MAUT Council shall sponsor the creation of a 7-member Committee with the mandate to develop recommendations for the Senate of McGill University concerning the implications for University policy of the events that led up to, unfolded on and resulted from the occupation of the James Administration Building and the presence of riot police on campus on November 10, 2011. In particular, this Committee shall consider the factors that produced the context for the events, including the state of collegiality and governance, as well as securitization of the campus, and make recommendations designed to ensure accountability.

2. MAUT Council shall accept nominations until January 9, 2012 for the following positions on this Committee: a chair and 3 current members of the academic staff. 

3. The President of MAUT shall seek a representative of the non-Academic staff from MUNASA, a representative of the undergraduate student body from SSMU and a representative of the graduate student body from PGSS to sit on the Committee.

4. The Committee shall consider all relevant materials, including other reports produced concerning the events, and shall invite submissions and representations. In particular, it shall seek representations from MUNACA.

5. The Committee shall prepare a Report to MAUT Council by March 1, 2012 so as to facilitate the presentation of proposals to the March 21, 2012 meeting of Senate. Its Report shall be made public.
[Note: There was a motion passed at the first meeting of the Committee to include a representative from MUNACA.]

The discussion continued with members’ questions and comments on:

· Where this Report should go and what effect it could have;

· That the committee must take note of the comments expressed this day about the general malaise at the University.

President’s Report  (John Galaty continued)

· Association Model, of collegiality in light of the Union model
J. Galaty reported that the major responsibility of MAUT is to protect its members’ interests and the interests of the university as a whole, and to work with the administration and other employee groups to improve conditions of service and the academic environment of the university, through collegial processes. ‘Collegiality’ is not just a soft word emphasizing consensus; it is a philosophy that puts the ‘collegium’, the faculty body, at the centre of university affairs, and emphasizes that the university is a self-governing body, where academic issues must properly remain in the hands of academics. Rather than one employee group among many, interacting with an administration through its department of Human Resources, the faculty ‘is’ the university, and interacts with and in many cases constitutes the administration through virtually every committee and organ of the university. It is a comprehensive relationship that guarantees that the academic voice will always be heard. Contrast this to collective bargaining, where interaction is narrowed to intense discussions held every few years, often with administrative professionals rather that the upper administration.

“The purpose of this Association is to promote collegial governance and academic freedom through policies, procedures and working condition that are conducive to the teaching, research and other pursuits of the academic staff of McGill University.”
MAUT has input into most aspects of the administrative process: nominations on key committee, involvement in operations of Senate, committee on academic salaries and compensation, staff benefits, and routine meetings with the Principal and Provost where key issues regarding faculty can be discussed. The following issues have been discussed in recent months:

Changes to collegiality, academic compensation, access to information, pension cuts, appeals of merit awards, SRI, benefits for retirees, library administration and governance, the Management Faculty’s privatized tuition, MAUT’s role in grievances, the MUNACA strike, the 10 November issues, to name a few.

·  Pension Plan Changes (John Galaty with John Galbraith)

Referring to Amendment #24, the Board of Governors approved changes without any consultation with the McGill stakeholders,which would take place over successive  years: 1. Cessation of university contributions for members after the age of 65, on January 1, 2012; 2. Increased contributions on January 1, 2013; 3. Sharing of pension plan deficits equally between members and the university, January 1, 2014; 4. Stipends no longer included in calculations of the defined benefit, January 2, 2012.
Concerning governance and consultation issues, MAUT protested the unilateral decisions which circumvented consultation with the CASC. The objection referred to both the process used and the substance of the changes. The Administration subsequently acknowledged that this procedure, in which the PAC recommendations went directly to the Board of Governors, would be amended. In future discussions, faculty would have two opportunities for consultation through the CASC and SBAC. Discussions would continue again with the CASC and SBAC and if no consensus is reached, members of these committees can send a minority opinion to the Board of Governors. MAUT membership insists on systematic consultation.

J. Galaty reported on the outcomes of CASC meetings that followed:

1. The development of explicit guidelines on governance, that will see any issue taken forward to the committees on pension or benefits coming first to CASC, and any recommendation from these groups coming back to CASC before being submitted to the Board of Governors, with the right to submit minority reports to the Board. The Board has final financial authority, but this builds in sufficient safeguards that its position remains “oversight” and that we guard our right to have recurrent input into all major issues. Also, we insisted on the provision of all background information on financial topics.

2. On the substance of the pension issue, we have major reservations about two items (#1 & #3) with which we strongly disagree. The first item goes into force in January, so our deadline for formal changes being submitted to the Board is our CASC meeting in the first week of December.

Our disagreement on process and substance does not mean we do not recognize that the McGill Pension Plan is in financial difficulty, as is the case throughout North America [ref: Economist special issue for March].  This is a problem not just for the university but also for our members, since their future pensions depend on the plan’s financial health. As a result, we accept that there must be increased contributions by members (point #2 above); this both strengthens the asset base and decreases the number of members for whom the Minimum Benefit kicks in. We also concur that university stipends [probably only those over $5K] should not be considered in calculating the value of the Guaranteed Minimum Benefit (point #4).

Those who feel that no changes should be made will disagree with our accepting increases in pension contributions which will take money out of our pockets. However, no university in Canada has been able to avoid raising contribution rates, intended to strengthen the asset base diminished by the market drop of 2008-2009. This is in members’ interests. Some will not appreciate eliminating stipends from the calculations for Minimum Benefits, but these have produced some beneficiaries gaining very large dividends under defined benefit payouts, disproportionate to those received by most members.  But we have made considerable progress in our discussions with the administration over the two major items with which we strongly disagree.

We do not agree with cutting university contributions for the over 65 group; this represents a form of age discrimination and ignores that pension contributions are on ongoing benefit associated with employment. We have argued this point unceasingly for 6 months, and have made considerable progress.

We do not agree that the pension deficit should be downloaded to members. This provision does not go into effect for several years and we continue to discuss its implications. Our primary point is that it represents an open-ended and un-costed change. Moreover, since by having the Hybrid plan, that in addition to Direct Contributions includes a safety-net in the form of a Guaranteed Benefit Minimum, we have already made sacrifices in RRSP credits for the system, so paying directly is a double contribution.

The MUPP [McGill University Pension Plan], as other university pension plans, are experiencing difficulties resulting from the market meltdown. The Plan’s asset value has decreased and contribution rates must increase in order to maintain its viability. J. Galbraith strongly suggested that members become aware of their personal circumstances and regularly consult the McGill Pension Plan website. 

J. Galbraith discussed the crystallization process that takes place at age 65 for members of the Pension Plan. The Administration has proposed cutting off benefits at age 65 and there are proposed provisions for members to share deficits incurred by future shortfalls in the Pension Plan. 

MAUT has proposed a potential change, that members’ benefits continue past age 65 and that the compensation/crystallization process take effect when they retire, but were told that this is impossible under the current regulations of the Regis. 

E. Zorychta noted that academics do not stop working at age 65 and that getting rid of this once considered normal retirement age would make sense. 

F. Kaplan stressed that academics need clarification and transparency about the notional accounts that will take effect in January 2012.  The Administration will forward this information.

J. Galaty stressed these issues and the new salary policy will be raised in upcoming CASC meetings in December. MAUT will propose different solutions depending on the results of costing out alternatives and will keep members informed. 

J. Galbraith stressed that MUPP members must become informed about current tax laws, their implications, and how these affect their holdings. If the market rebounds, MAUT must be prepared with a new set of proposals to deal with that eventuality. 

· Benefits Policy

E. Zorychta, MAUT representative on the Non-Discrimination Committee, protested the age 65 cut off on the grounds of age discrimination, since academics doing identical work should expect equal compensation. Different scenarios to address this issue should still be costed out before decisions are made. She remarked this situation is neither ethically nor morally correct. 

J. Galaty noted that MAUT’s November Newsletter will have important pension information. He invited the membership to MAUT’s Pension Workshop in December. More information will follow. 

J. Galaty reported that MAUT, with other employee groups, has proposed restructuring the committee charged with oversight of Benefits, and have taken responsibility for drafting the new form of the committee. It will also have stronger rights to consultation and the right to submit minority reports. Furthermore, it will feed into the overall committee on academic compensation, further safeguarding academic interest. A proposal was made to this committee that the university contribution to Benefits for retirees be reduced. The Benefits package McGill offers is probably the best across Canada. We have argued that this would represent an abrogation of implicit contract, since these former employees retired under a certain understanding about their financial benefits. It is our understanding that this proposal is now being taken off the table. 
Members commented:

· That with the Administration’s unilateral cuts to remuneration, MAUT must be prepared to fight for members’ rights;

· That an opportunity to fix an un-collegial voting system for the MUPP should be addressed at the next PAC membership meeting;

· That the current composition of the PAC committee should be addressed; 

· That the defined benefit minimum was eliminated in 2009 for new hires; 

· That the increase in pension rates will ensure the security of the MUPP;

· That the Administration’s defined benefit minimum ultimately had a member sacrifice tax room. Because of the formula used, a member’s amount of RRSP room was reduced. It is possible that new hires, from 2009 on, may potentially be better off. J. Galbraith stressed that members should get an opinion from the Canada Revenue Agency;

· That the University will not take away benefits at retirement.

· Salary Policy

J. Galaty noted that MAUT, through the CASC, is discussing the next three-year salary policy and has reminded the Administration of its commitment to raise salaries to the mean of the G-15. The CASC will examine and compare the series of raises in compensation using salary data from comparative Canadian universities. The next CASC meeting is scheduled for December 6th. 

J. Galaty reported that at MAUT’s proposal, three years ago, the university negotiated a three-year salary policy. This period runs out at the end of this year, so we will be taking up salary discussions in December. We are bringing together comparative information on salaries across major comparable universities [G-3, G-10, G-15] in preparation. The current aim is to achieve the mean of the G-15 group. Given that our faculty has pushed McGill up in the rankings to the top three in the country [first by many counts], we propose that our salaries should be benchmarked to the G-3. In Quebec, McGill is clearly #1, ahead of our unionized peers. We rose far above the norm over the last 10 years, but this must continue; it’s not sufficient to be first in Quebec, if as a university and faculty body we are ranked first in Canada.

· MUNACA Strike

J. Galaty noted that MAUT has been criticized for its statements on the MUNACA strike. MAUT has gathered information for members concerning legal obligations during a strike, using information from CAUT and other legal sources, but has been unable to gain agreement from legal authorities consulted on what limits apply to professorial work.

Members forwarded these comments

· That members expected more forceful statements and less spin doctoring;
· That MAC academics are prepared to travel downtown and show support for MUNACA workers on campus;

· That collegiality has eroded over the past 15 years at MAC;

· That MAUT should have a forum on collegiality;

· That members have shown solidarity through staging lunches on the steps of the James Building and collecting funds to support striking MUNACA workers;

· That MAUT should set up a forum to discuss the impact of the strike on academics’ workload and MUNACA workers;

· That academic members need an immediate legal opinion on what constitutes struck work and what they can legitimately cover; 

· That academics have reached out to MUNACA workers throughout the strike and that the Administration must be made aware that this period has not been business as usual.

5. 
Past-President’s Report (Brendan Gillon)
· Update on Grant Management Workshop

B. Gillon reported on the November 25th, 2010 Workshop which brought together administrative and academic staff resulted in a compiled list of academics’ concerns. These were summarized and addressed by documents from the Administration which outlined solutions to some of these issues and proposals for those still to be addressed. Future workshops have been planned with representatives from the McGill Market Place [MMP] and Accounting/Minerva and the follow-up will also address questions concerning Tri-Council grants. 

6. Past-Past President’s Report (Richard Janda)
· Nominating Committee

R. Janda noted that on November 16th, MAUT members received notification that the position of President-Elect has been filled by A. Shrier [Physiology]. The Call for Nominations 2012 will be forwarded in February 2012 for candidates for the spring elections. At the Spring General Meeting in 2012, the President-Elect becomes President and the current President becomes the Past-President.

· Litigation

R. Janda briefly updated members on the litigation concerning a dismissed MAUT member. The case is now before the Labour Tribunal Board.

7. Report from the V-P Finance (Alvin Shrier)
· MAUT Audit 2010-2011 (Pierre Gagnon, C.A.)

P. Gagnon presented the Audit Report to members. There were no restrictions in his comments on the financial statements. Last year, expenses had increased due to the litigation. This year, MAUT reports fewer expenses. On January 2011, the Association moved to increase its mil rate to 6.5 and also received $200K in funding from the CAUT Academic Freedom Fund to cover future litigation expenses.

· MAUT Budget (Pierre Gagnon, C.A.)

P. Gagnon noted that the budget presentation for last year had an anticipated deficit of $50K which did not materialize because of the steps MAUT took to solidify its financial position.   

P. McNally moved to accept the financial reports. Seconded by B. Gillon. Passed unanimously.  A. Shrier noted that MAUT’s financial status is updated weekly.  At this point, the Association has $270K in liquid funds [investments], $78K in the McGill Accounts/Receivable and $38K in the MAUT Royal Bank Account. 

8. Report from the V-P Internal (Edith Zorychta for Craig Mandato) 
E. Zorychta reported that HR has encouraged all members of the Staff Benefits Plans to sign up for on-line reimbursements from Manulife. The experience loss ratio projections for 2012 for both the health and dental claims are 103.7% and 102.1% respectively which means a surplus of 3.7% and 2.1%. Members will not have an increase in health and dental dues for either single or family coverage. 

The premiums for the Long-term disability Plan from Industrial Alliance will drop by 2.0% and premiums paid for extra life insurance through McGill/Manulife will drop by 10%. At this point there will be no changes for health and dental benefit plans for Retirees.

9.   Report from the V-P External (Brendan Gillon for Meyer Nahon)
B. Gillon reported on the CAUT Spring General Meeting (May 5-8/11). The CAUT motion of censure against McGill University is still on hold and the national association has provided financial assistance for MAUT’s legal case. CAUT has urged universities to exercise caution on moves to ‘cloud computing’ and to be alert to any changes in custody and control of members’ files. CAUT has provided guidelines on copyright interpretation and decried the ‘de-professionalization” of librarians. There was information about many ongoing legal cases across Canada relating to academic freedom, firing without cause, etc.

B. Gillon reported on the FQPPU Fall Meeting (October 20-21/11). He noted that Bill 38 may resurface in a new form. The professors at Concordia University have increased their representation on a downsized Board of Governors. The Federation is building up its fund for support for striking unions. The FQPPU Conseil passed a motion in opposition of increased tuition fees. Concerning the Canada-Europe Free Trade Agreement, it is still not known if educational services will be included.

10. Report from the V-P Communications (Terry Hébert)
T. Hébert reported on the communications that MAUT has recently circulated to members. These include members’ comments on the Pension Newsletter, a topic that has become the main agenda item in recent CASC meetings. MAUT used the website, Listserv and the Newsletter in its communications. There is an on-going effort to keep members informed of MAUT’s work behind the scenes, including regularly bringing members’ issues to the attention of the Principal and Provost. MAUT is the academics’ go-to venue to represent members’ reactions to issues such as the recent assault to academic freedom in the statement issued by the AUCC and assaults on collegiality within the University. 

R. Sieber proposed a suggestion for a resolution following on the AUCC statement on academic freedom: that MAUT denounce this statement and that the McGill Principal accept CAUT’s statement. She noted the President of the University of Toronto resigned and removed his name form the AUCC document. T. Hébert asked members to forward their comments to Council for follow-up and a future statement. 

T. Hébert reported briefly on the successful MAUT Musical Welcome and Reception to McGill which took place on October 20th and featured Professors Kyoko Hashimoto and Stefano Algieri. 

He also reported on membership and recruitment efforts. As of November 01/11, there are 1131 MAUT members including Retirees.

11. Report from the Chair of the Librarians’ Section (Marc Richard)

M. Richard reported on the 27 page Report Card that was submitted to CAUT last April 2011 and which assessed the progress made on the list of concerns affecting McGill librarians. Following this report, CAUT deferred its decision to take any action against the University. A subsequent report to CAUT has been delayed because of the fallout from the MUNACA Strike and its effect on the workload and work schedules of Librarian staff who have been concentrating on maintaining priority library services. 

M. Richard has recommended to J. Turk, CAUT Executive Director, that no action be initiated against the University and that the matter be deferred to the Spring 2012 meeting at which time it is hoped that a report will be prepared once the MUNACA strike is settled. 

There have been many positive discussions with the Dean of Libraries who has been working in good faith to resolve outstanding issues. The Librarians look forward to continuing these discussions. 

12. Faculty Club 
E. Zorychta reported that the Faculty Club is expertly managed and hosts events that cater to all ages and backgrounds. These include Centraide Trivia Evenings and Retirees’ Bridge. She invited members to consult the website for on-going updates.  She noted that Tadja Hall is experiencing financial difficulties which the Faculty Club Committee is working to resolve. E. Zorychta also reported on the successful Food and Dining Services at McGill.
13. Other Business
C. Potvin commented that the university is in crisis mode and that MAUT Council must act to put the university back on track. There is a general concern that the university community is disappearing.

P. McNally referred to the AUCC statement on academic freedom and CAUT’s response. 

The AUCC Statement can be found at:

http://scholarsatrisk.nyu.edu/Events-News/Article-Detail.php?art_uid=3165
The CAUT response can be found at: 

http://www.caut.ca/uploads/CAUT_to_AUCC_Academic_Freedom.pdf
He recommended that MAUT respond to AUCC and develop its own statement on academic freedom.

14. Adjournment 

J. Galaty called for the meeting to be adjourned. Moved by P. McNally and seconded by A. Shrier. Approved unanimously. The meeting adjourned at 2:40 pm. 
Respectfully submitted,
Honore Kerwin-Borrelli
MAUT Administrative Officer
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